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Santa Monica-Malibu Unified School District 
Board of Education Meeting 

MINUTES 
 

 February 26, 2008 
 
The Santa Monica-Malibu Unified School District Board of Education held a workshop on 
Tuesday, February 26, 2008, in the District Administrative Offices: 1651 16th Street, Santa 
Monica, CA.  The Board of Education called the meeting to order at 4:10 p.m. in the Board 
Room at the District Offices. 
 
I   CALL TO ORDER 
 A. Roll Call – Board of Education 

Oscar de la Torre  
Jose Escarcé 
Maria Leon-Vazquez  
Ralph Mechur 
Kelly Pye 
Barry Snell 
Kathy Wisnicki     

 
B. Pledge of Allegiance     

Led by Ms. Leon-Vazquez. 
 
II Informational Workshop – Districtwide Literacy Programs and Interventions 

This study session is intended to inform the Board of Education regarding districtwide efforts 
to improve literacy.  The session will include: 1) a review of the achievement data, 2) the K-8 
standards-based core curriculum, 3) supplemental and intervention programs and services, 4) 
promising practices, challenges, and innovative practices for differentiated instruction, and 5) 
recommendations. 
 
Ms. Maureen Bradford (Director of Assessment, Research, and Evaluation), Ms. Peggy 
Harris (Director of Curriculum), and Dr. Cindy Kratzer (Literacy Coordinator) from the 
Educational Services Department will address the Board of Education regarding this study. 

 
*****     *****     *****     *****     *****     ***** 

 
Ms. Bradford, Ms. Harris, and Dr. Kratzer addressed the following areas: SMMUSD Core 
Curriculum for K-8, Literacy and English Learners, the Writing Process, Instructional 
Practices that Support Student Learning, Intervention Programs, Literacy Instruction 
through Special Education, Compendium of School Site Programs, What Works, and 
Recommendations.   
 
In regards to Core K-8 Curriculum, Board Member Mechur asked about the drop in 
performance on the Houghton Mifflin Summative Assessment from 2nd to 3rd grade and from 
6th to 7th grade.  Staff responded that curriculum delivery in 3rd and 7th grade consists of 
more academic language than the previous grades.  Dr. Wisnicki asked if the district is 
proactive in addressing concerns that are identified in the data.  Staff assured the board that 
if the district office notices abnormalities or contradictory data, staff contacts the site 
Principal directly; academic conferences and training are then provided.  Staff clarified for 
Board Member Leon-Vazquez that all student data and progress is reviewed annually and 
follows students as they matriculate up through the grade levels.  Staff further clarified for 
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Ms. Leon-Vazquez that while students do not have individual portfolios, their individual 
progress is monitored.   
 
Board Member Pye asked how many students in the district were identified as English 
Language Learners.  Ms. Harris answered that there are 1,200 students districtwide, 600 of 
which are at the elementary school level. 
 
In regards to the STAR Writing Assessment, Board Member Pye requested to see the data for 
all grade levels.  Staff responded that the STAR Writing Assessment is only given to 4th and 
7th graders.  Ms. Pye expressed her concern that creative writing “falls off” in middle 
school.  Dr. Kratzer explained that state writing standards require creative/expressive 
writing at each grade level. 
 
Regarding preschool intervention programs, Board Vice President Escarce expressed 
concern that not all Kindergartners had attended preschool in the district and some had not 
attended a preschool at all before entering Kindergarten.  Ms. Bradford and Ms. Harris 
responded that regardless of these scenarios, the notion of pre-K and Kindergarten 
collaborating on teaching methods is important and meaningful.  Ms. Harris added that pre-
K teachers often communicate strategies and approaches to teaching that Kindergarten 
teachers may not have considered. 
 
Board Member Snell inquired as to conversations the Educational Services department has 
had with the Measure “BB” Advisory Committee regarding technology that will be required 
to support the programs.  Ms. Bradford replied that Dr. Sally Chou has had an active role 
with the “BB” Committee; discussions are focusing on infrastructure needs.   
 
Ms. Bradford explained that in many cases, Principals suggest programs, strategies, or 
interventions that have proved to be successful at their sites.  Board Member Snell expressed 
his support in having a staff member at each site to review, monitor, and analyze the data 
from their site’s intervention programs.  Ms. Bradford responded to Mr. Snell’s question 
regarding implementing “READ 180” at the middle schools by saying that the program 
works well, but is expensive, requires time, and needs technology.  She said that the program 
would need to be rolled out in a manner that would lead to successful implementation.   
 
Board Member Pye urged the board as a whole to commit itself to finding and supporting 
ways to improve literacy in the district.   
 
Board Vice President Escarce requested that staff develop a plan for the implementation of 
literacy interventions with a specific focus on Early Education Literacy and Reading 
Specialists.  He suggested that the plan show what resources are currently at the district’s 
disposal, what would be needed, and cost implications.  The other board members were in 
support of this request. 
 
The presentation that was given by staff can be found under Attachments. 
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ATTACHED ARE THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTS: 
 
 

• Presentation: “SMMUSD K-8 Literacy and Intervention 
Programs” 

 
• Spreadsheet: “SMMUSD Elementary Literacy Intervention 

Programs for 2007-08: Rogers” 
 

 
 

 


























